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Camden County Board of Commissioners
Regular Meeting
March 17, 2014
7:00 P.M. - Regular Meeting
Historic Courtroom, Courthouse Complex
Camden, North Carolina

MINUTES

The regular meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on March
17, 2014 in the Upstairs Historic Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina. The following
Commissioners were present:

Chairman Garry Meiggs, Vice Chairman Michael McLain,
Commissioners Sandra Duckwall and Randy Krainiak;
Commissioner Clayton Riggs was present via Remote Participation (telephone).

Also attending were County Manager Michael Renshaw, and Clerk to the Board Ashley
Honaker.

Present for purposes of making a presentation(s) or providing supporting information for
agenda items were the following persons:

Name Purpose / Agenda Section:
Representing:
Josh Bass President Currituck Chamber of Presentations
Commerce [tem#3.A.
Gwenn Wescott Senior Tarheel Legislation Presentations
[tem#3.B.
Cameron Lowe Interim Extension Cooperative Extension Presentations
Director, Camden Co. Report to the People Item#3.C.
Danielle Barco Extension Agent Cooperative Extension Presentations
Report to the People & Item#3.C. & E.
Dyno-Bots Robotics Team
Brandon Morrisette Team Captain Dyno-Bots Robotics Team Presentations
[tem#3.E.
Brian Lannon Volunteer Dyno-Bots Robotics Team Presentations#3.E.
Dave Parks Zoning Officer Ordinance 2014-02-01 Old Business
Rezoning Application for Item##4.A.
Britton J. Overton
Lisa Anderson Tax Administrator Monthly Tax Report for the | New Business
month of December 2013 Amended Item # 5.A.

Regular Session, 7:00 P.M.

Chairman Garry Meiggs called to order the March 17, 2014 meeting of the Camden
County Board of Commissioners at 7:00 PM.

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Vice Chairman Michael McLain gave the invocation and led those present in the Pledge
of Allegiance.
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Public Comments

None

Consideration of Agenda

Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any changes to the agenda. County Manager
Michael Renshaw asked to amend the agenda to remove New Business Items # 5.B., One
Mill Park Resolution Execution of Public Beach & Estuarine Access Grant Contract, and
# 5.C. One Mill Park CAMA Permit Consultant Services, and renumber New Business
Items # 5.D., Innovation Reward Program, to # 5.B, and # 5.E. Monthly Tax Report to
#5.C.

Commissioner Sandra Duckwall made a motion to amend the agenda as suggested by the
County Manager and approve the agenda as amended. The motion passed 5-0 with
Chairman Garry Meiggs, Vice Chairman Michael McLain, Commissioners Randy
Krainiak, Sandra Duckwall and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no;
no Commissioner absent; and no Commissioner not voting.

Presentations

Item # 3.A.
Josh Bass Currituck Chamber of Commerce President:
e Coming before Board to discuss possibility of Camden County becoming a
member of the Currituck County Chamber of Commerce
e There are a lot of similarities between Camden and Currituck with regard to
economic makeup, 20 miles of beach not withstanding
e Currituck Chamber has several Camden members, and one of the Currituck
Chamber Board members is from Camden
e Members of the Currituck Chamber span the entire area, from Edenton to the
Outer Banks
Want to look at areas of economic cooperation between Camden and Currituck
Would like help and advice on how to reach out to Camden businesses
Believe would be beneficial to both counties
May be able to help open up tourism markets from Currituck to Camden County

At this time, Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any questions for Mr. Bass.

Vice Chairman Michael McLain asked Mr. Bass how would it help and benefit the
citizens and businesses of Camden were Camden to join the Currituck Chamber.

Mr. Bass responded that there are many mutually shared interests between both counties
and that occasionally the Currituck Chamber goes to Raleigh to speak with state and
federal legislators on issues and if there were any issues that Camden County wants the
Chamber to speak about on their behalf, the Chamber can do that, as it is one of the
business advocacy benefits that all Chamber members share. One of the specific issues
Mr. Bass mentioned having spoken about with legislators is the OLF that both Camden
and Currituck oppose. Mr. Bass went on to say that the Chamber could also help
Camden in attracting business and industry to the area.

Vice Chairman Michael McLain voice a concern that since Camden is a member of the
Elizabeth City Chamber of Commerce, he doesn’t want them to view this as a competing
proposition.
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Mr. Bass responded saying that there are many businesses that are members of both
Chambers, and that typically businesses join Chambers located in the markets where they
do business. For example if a company did business in both Elizabeth City and Currituck
then they might be members of both Chambers. Mr. Bass went on to say that for local
government it is slightly different in that instead of being markets where business is done,
it would be locations wherein Camden County has interests.

Commissioner Randy Krainiak asked what were the dues for the Currituck Chamber of
Commerce. Mr. Bass replied that the dues were $250 annually with a one-time joining
fee of $25.

At this time, Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any further questions for Mr.
Bass, hearing none, he thanked Mr. Bass for his presentation.

Item # 3.B.
Gwenn Wescott — Senior Tarheel Legislation
e Representing both the Senior Tarheel Legislation & the Area Agency on Aging
o Ms. Wescott is this area’s Senior Tarheel Legislator and also Area
Representative in the Area Agency on Aging, and represents this area’s
interests at meetings held in Raleigh annually
o 16 regions in whole state, Camden is in region R
e Area Agency on Aging:
o Established in 1965
o 10 Counties participating in Agency
o Generally meet 3 times a year
o Programs that agency is most interested in are the Block Grants
= Covers meals on wheels, transportation, etc.
e Camden has the lowest level of volunteers, yet the highest
participation for meals
* Believes that Block Grants should be used with careful
consideration
e Will be going to Raleigh mid-March to represent both agencies
o Will be one of the Officers for this area
= On 2 committees: Public Relations & Crime and Security
e Advocated the practice of “doing more with what you have, and not asking for
more”
e Mentioned Senior Games to be held in Chowan later in April
o Not just games, includes things like photography, literary works, hand
work, art, basically any talent, etc.
o Age for participation has changed, instead of 62 (as it has been in the
past), participants can be 55+.
e Spoke about programs relating to the following:
o “Scam Jams” - How to handle “scammers”
o People with Dementia and Alzheimer’s
o Elder Abuse
e Thanked the Board for letting her represent Camden County on these important
issues

Chairman Garry Meiggs thanked Ms. Wescott for her presentation
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Item # 3.C.
Cooperative Extension Report to the People

Cameron Lowe, Interim Camden County Extension Director
e Annual Report to the People

o On May 8, 2014, will be Celebrating 100 Year Anniversary of the Smith-
Lever Act which President Woodrow Wilson signed into law on May 8,
1914, which created Cooperative Extension Services across the nation.

o Purpose of the Cooperative Extension Service remains the same now as it
was then: To diffuse practical information developed by land grant
universities to the public

= Land Grant Universities in NC are NC A&T, and NCSU
= Provides non-biased research based information to the public
o Highlights of work done in 2013 include:
® “Camden CES: Extending Knowledge and Changing lives...” -
Showed picture slideshow depicting the following:
e Training Farm Medics to save lives
e Training Teachers
e Developing Teen Leaders
¢ Giving Opportunities & Rewarding Success
o 4-H Livestock Show and Sale
Inspiring Healthy Living
Having Fun
o Programs on:

* Boating Safety

s  Fishing

s Arts and Crafts

Teaching Life Skills
Encouraging Safety
Farmer Assistance
e Protecting and Assisting Seniors
o Provided the Board with a packet which includes the statistics and data
relating to activities
o Agricultural Programming - focused on ensuring profitable and
sustainable farming systems in a safe food system
®  On Farm Tests
* Farm Medic Training
e Paid off with the successful rescue of the § individuals who
were trapped in a grain bin last year
Variety Trials
Pesticide Licensing
Farm Visits
DMYV Farmer Forum
Producer Meetings
o Cooperative Efforts included the Northeast Ag Expo — data from this is in
board packet
= NE Ag Expo is a premier event highlighted in cooperative
extension across the state, held as an example of how extension
programming should work
= Booklet containing scientific information relating to tests and
studies done at the event is available for anyone involved in
farming
o Danielle Barco, Family and Consumer Science Programming
= Seniors Health Insurance Information Program (SHIIP)
e Ms. Barco educates seniors regarding Medicare and
prescription drug benefits
e Ms. Barco has served over 260 citizens within the scope of
this program, and one such individual actually saw a cost
savings of close to $5,000 annually
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= Expanded Foods and Nutrition Education Program
e Nutrition and financial education for the low income
population of Camden County
=  4H and Youth Development Program
e Offers youth the opportunity to develop and enhance
leadership skills
e Supports schools through supplemental activities focusing
on the sciences of engineering, technology, and math
e Youth participated in contests and educational activities at
the County, District, State, and even National level

o JCPC funding moved from the Camden Cooperative Extension Service’s
administration to the Sheriff’s Department administration.

o Camden County Cooperative Extension Service is very proud of the
history and heritage of their service to the people of Camden County, and
remain committed to the mission of Cooperative Extension which exists to
bring those resources of the universities to the public, and also to the
farms, families, and 4H.

o In 2014, Camden County Cooperative Extension Service will continue
agricultural programming such as pesticide training, variety tests, on-farm
testing, NE Ag Expo, Farm Medics Trainings, etc.

o New for this year is leadership and community development — will be
working with some departments on topics like time management, effective
communication, etc.

o Will continue to recruit volunteers for 4H and other programs

o Will continue to offer programs for youth to extend their skills and
education

o Will continue to educate and promote healthy lifestyles

e Connect with Camden Extension online:

o www.camden.ces.ncsu.edu

o Facebook: NCCoopExtCamden

o Twitter: @CamdenExtension

Commissioner McLain asked Ms. Lowe to speak about the upcoming 4H Livestock
Show and Sale.

Ms. Lowe provided the following information regarding the aforementioned event:
Albemarle Area Livestock Show and Sale
Dates are April 29 and 30, 2014 (last Tuesday and Wednesday in April)
Held at the Livestock Barn in Elizabeth City, NC
Danielle Barco added that the times / schedule of events are:
o Tuesday
* 6AM - Weighing
= 11:30 AM - Livestock Judging Contest
= Special youth show immediately following
= Between 3 - 4 PM Goats and Lambs
o Wednesday
= 8AM Hog Show
= Steer Show immediately following
® Livestock Sale at 6:45 PM

® & o o

Ms. Lowe added that on May 19-20 there will be a centennial celebration in Raleigh to
celebrate 100 years of Cooperative Extension Service. There will be a proclamation in
Downtown Raleigh, then a celebration.

At this time, Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any other questions or
comments for Ms. Lowe, hearing none, he thanked her for her presentation.
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Item # 3.D.
NCACC Legislative Update Video

County Manager Michael Renshaw briefly described this agenda item. This is a 5 minute
video from the NC Association of County Commissioners that they asked for County
Commissioners to view. The video dealt with lottery fund allocation advocacy to NC
school systems and how important it is for County Boards of Commissioners to be
involved in this effort. The video also touched on the upcoming County Assembly Day
to be held in Raleigh for County Commissioners across the state.

Item # 3.E.
Dyno-Bots Robotics Team

While the team captain Brandon Morrisette set up the robot for show, Danielle Barco of
the Camden County Cooperative Extension Service gave a brief introduction, thanking
the volunteers without whose help programs like this would not be possible:

e Commended Brian Lannon and his wife Dr. Darlene Lannon on all their hard
work and dedication to the youth involved in the Robotics Team and other science
club efforts

e Also thanked Ms. Debbie Hill, the parents of the science club, and Mr. Inglesaw
(a science teacher at Camden H.S.)

Brandon Morrisette, team captain of Team 6425, the Dyno-Bots gave a brief introduction
and demonstration of the robot that won them 9™ place out of 30 teams from across the
state during the state competition last year. This year there has been even more interest
from other youth. The team went to the regional qualifier this year in Greensboro and
won 1* place. The Dyno-Bots were also the winners of the Rockwell-Collins Innovate
award for having the most innovative and sleek designed robot. Two weeks later the
team attended the State Championships, where they made it as far as the semi-finals. Mr.
Morrisette stated that he has every confidence that the team will make it even further next
year, but that he would not be able to attend with them as he is a graduating senior this
year.

After the demonstration, Brian Lannon mentioned that the students came up with the
design, built, and tested the robot, and that the robotics kit they started with did not come
with any instructions, they did all the design themselves.

Chairman Garry Meiggs thanked Mr. Morrisette for his impressive demonstration.

Old Business

Item # 4.A.
Ordinance 2014-02-01 Rezoning Application (UDO 2013-12-12) for Britton J. Overton

County Manager Michael Renshaw gave a brief introduction to this agenda item and
reminded the Board that a public hearing on this rezoning request was held at the last
regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners, on February 17, 2014.

Manager Renshaw then yielded the floor to Mr. Dave Parks who opened the discussion
on this matter.
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Dave Parks, Zoning Officer, Camden County Planning Department provided the
following information:
¢ Public hearing was held on 2-17-14
e Regardless of whether the Board’s motion tonight is for approval or denial, there
are 2 motions that are required:
o Statement relating to plan consistency, whether or not the request is
consistent with the plans of Camden County
» [fthe Board votes to approve, the statement would indicate that the
rezoning is consistent with policy 10 of the CAMA Land Use Plan
which states that the County shall provide a range of affordable
housing options
= If the Board votes to deny, the statement would indicate that the
rezoning is not consistent with the CAMA Land Use Plan as it is
spot zoning and is not part of an overall zoning plan.
o Motion for approval or denial of the ordinance itself
e Planning Board met on February 19, 2014 and voted unanimously to recommend
denial of this rezoning because it was not consistent with the CAMA Land Use
Plan and it is considered spot zoning
e Mr. Overton is present tonight

Manager Renshaw noted that recommended language to use for the motions with regard
to consistency statement is included in the board packet on the agenda item summary
sheet.

Vice Chairman Michael McLain made a motion that the requested zoning is inconsistent
with the CAMA Land Use Plan as it is spot zoning and is not part of an overall zoning
plan. The motion was approved 5-0 with Chairman Garry Meiggs, Vice Chairman
Michael McLain, Commissioners Randy Krainiak, Sandra Duckwall, and Clayton Riggs
voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioner absent; and no Commissioner
not voting.

Commissioner Sandra Duckwall made a motion to deny Ordinance 2014-04-01 Rezoning
Application (UDO 2013-12-12) for Britton J. Overton. The motion was approved 5-0
with Chairman Garry Meiggs, Vice Chairman Michael McLain, Commissioners Randy
Krainiak, Sandra Duckwall, and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no;
no Commissioner absent; and no Commissioner not voting.

After the vote was taken, Commissioner Riggs asked Mr. Parks why Mr. Overton
couldn’t simply use the parent to child exemption on 1 acre of the property for placement
of his desired singlewide. Mr. Parks explained that the parent to child exemption only
exempts from the requirements of sub-division of the property, it does not change the
allowed uses on the property and since the property is in a General Use zone, singlewides
are not allowed.

New Business

Item # 5.A.
VFD Contract Agreement

County Manager Michael Renshaw described this agenda item:

e Emergency Management Director Christy Saunders has drafted a Mutual Aid
Agreement which, if the Board approves, will be between the County of Camden
and the City of Chesapeake with regard to emergency services, fire protection
services, in the event of a disaster that might require large numbers of assets.

e Manager Renshaw and Director Saunders both feel this Mutual Aid Agreement
would be beneficial to the County

¢ This topic was previously discussed, back in 2006, however no action was taken
at that time
Director Saunders has spoken with both Fire Chiefs and their Boards
If the Board of Commissioners were to approve this Mutual Aid Agreement, it
would require addendums to the existing Fire Protection Services Contract with
both volunteer fire departments.
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¢ Both the amendments and the proposed Mutual Aid Agreement are in the Board
Packet

e Both Fire Department Chiefs, Chief Banks (South Mills) and Chief Jennings
(South Camden/Shiloh) are in support of the necessary amendments to the
existing FPS contracts
Both Fire Chiefs are in support of the Mutual Aid Agreement
Staff is recommending approval of this agreement

At this time, Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any questions for Manager
Renshaw concerning this agenda item. Hearing none, he called for a motion.

Vice Chairman Michael McLain made a motion to approve the Mutual Aid Agreement
between Camden County and the City of Chesapeake, and to approve the addendums to
the existing Fire Protection Services Contracts for the South Mills and South
Camden/Shiloh Volunteer Fire Departments. The motion was approved 5-0 with
Chairman Garry Meiggs, Vice Chairman Michael McLain, Commissioners Randy
Krainiak, Sandra Duckwall, and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no;
no Commissioner absent; and no Commissioner not voting.

Item # 5.8,
Innovation Reward Program

County Manager Michael Renshaw described this agenda item:

e This is a program that will reward employees who submit beneficial suggestions
to the County.

e Rewards employees who submit creative and innovative suggestions that
ultimately save the County money, streamline processes, improve delivery of
services, etc.

o Employees would submit their suggestions to a review committee who then
would review the suggestions and make a determination as to feasibility of
implementation, cost savings to the County, then the committee would forward
that to the Management team which would be made up of the County Manager,
Finance Officer, and a few department heads having the experience in the area
which the suggestion addresses

o If the suggestion was determined to be a cost saving measure and were to be
approved, then the employee would receive either a cash benefit or vacation
benefit in the form of vacation hours

e A table showing the proposed benefit to the employee is included in the board
packet

e Mentioned a case study whereupon the city of Aurora Colorado implemented a
similar program and over the course of 15 years saw a gross savings of over five
million dollars

e Believes this will make Camden County Government a better organization and
will reward employees for suggestions that lead to the County being:

o More effective
o More efficient
o Saving money
o Improve employee morale

At this time Chairman Garry Meiggs asked if there were any questions for Manager
Renshaw.



